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June 18, 2005

National Research Council

Board on Infrastructure and the Constructed Environment 

Committee on Organizing to Manage Construction

and Infrastructure in the 21st Century - Bureau of Reclamation

500 Fifth Street, NW, W916
Washington, D.C. 20001

Attention: Dr. James K. Mitchell, Chair

Dear Dr. Mitchell:

Thank you for this opportunity to provide input to your ongoing review of the Bureau of Reclamation (Reclamation). On behalf of the Family Farm Alliance (Alliance), I have attached hereto a report that includes nine case studies and related observations that we respectfully submit for your review and consideration. 

The Alliance has represented family farmers, ranchers and irrigation districts in 17 Western states for the last 17 years. We are Reclamation’s customers, and we are focused on one thing - To ensure the availability of reliable, affordable irrigation water supplies to Western farmers and ranchers. We believe the overriding goal of federal water policy must be to provide certainty to all water users who are dependent on commitments made by the government.  

We are encouraged that the Board on Infrastructure and the Constructed Environment (Board) appears to be focusing on the question of what capabilities Reclamation should maintain within the agency and what work or functions can and should be performed by others. The Alliance is engaged in this process to ensure that water users are being served in a most cost-efficient manner. We have compiled experiences from around the West – both good and bad – to provide you with observations, findings and recommendations that we hope can be used constructively by your Board, the Bureau of Reclamation and other Interior Department agencies in dealing with the issues. Nine individual case studies were developed for irrigation districts served by six Reclamation projects in five Western states. Key findings include: 

1. Reclamation frequently demands that design work on water projects be performed by Reclamation staff.

2. Western water users find that cost estimates prepared by Reclamation for proposed work are often significantly higher than reasonably anticipated costs.  

3. Irrigation districts complain of unsatisfactory contract management by Reclamation staff, and generally question the technical (especially relative to engineering and inspection) abilities of Reclamation staff, particularly newer hires.  

4. Reclamation has demonstrated an unwillingness to document the basis for accounting of construction, NEPA work, and other cost estimates. 

5. Districts sometimes believe they do not have recourse to fully understand and engage with Reclamation in decision-making and related cost estimates. 

6. Water users have in some cases noted significant Reclamation over-staffing of meetings or work on projects.

7. Reclamation needs to improve "turn-around" times for design work or decisions. 

Several contributors to this report observed that Reclamation in recent years has carried out few major new construction projects. As a consequence, the agency’s engineers and management staff lack practical construction experience.  The designers and builders of Reclamation’s most impressive works have long since retired, and the current generation of engineers, planners and managers has not had the opportunity to develop the skills of their predecessors.  Moreover, many contributors believe that Reclamation has too few licensed engineers.

 

Despite these negative findings, there is also evidence that Reclamation staff members from regional and area offices can play a key role in helping to find the right path to make multi-agency processes and projects work. When strong relationships are developed between Reclamation employees (especially in area or regional offices) and local water users, cooperative and innovative solutions can be reached. There are other models in the West – such as state water project grant and loan programs in California– where successful projects have been completed. A template for success might be one where state and federal agency regulators establish criteria, funding agencies write the checks, and local districts and their consultants implement and satisfy regulatory criteria and funding eligibility requirements.  

Meeting the challenge of modernizing the West’s aging water infrastructure will require a corps of highly qualified professionals serving in the public and private sectors.  Reclamation must either hire skilled and experienced engineers and managers, or turn to the private sector to provide the human resources necessary to maintain and improve the Bureau’s facilities.

 

The Family Farm Alliance looks forward continuing to work with the Committee, and the Bureau of Reclamation to ensure that water users who pay for Reclamation's services get real value for their investment. I will be in Washington on June 23, 2005 and look forward to meeting with you and your committee at that time. If you have any questions about this report, please do not hesitate to contact me at 541-892-6244.

Sincerely,

Dan Keppen, P.E.

Executive Director

